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Area Management Department
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2 January 2008

Dear Sir or Madam

Communities DPD: Emerging Options 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
Housing

2.2 Previously Developed Land

The HBF supports option 2. The Council must be realistic when determining the percentage of development which must go on previously developed land. We would support the statement in paragraph 6.76 that ‘although national and regional guidance means that local authorities should maximize the use of previously developed land, some Greenfield development can sometimes be justified on sustainability grounds.’ A Greenfield site could offer a sustainable development option and Greenfield sites should not be restricted to certain areas. If the Council were to impose a more challenging target it is unlikely that other LDF targets would be met. 

2.3 Affordable Housing

Evidence

The HBF is concerned about the evidence base the affordable housing policy is formulated from. Using a 2006 “Local Housing Assessment” is inappropriate as current Government guidance states that a proper Housing Market Assessment should be undertaken with the full involvement of the property industry in order to help underpin the evidence base for any policies and requirements. PPS3 (Annex C) gives the requirements of the outputs from Housing Market Assessments and states assessments should be prepared collaboratively with stakeholders, suggesting that the involvement of the industry is a key part of the methodology.

The Housing Market Assessment is particularly important since, to a large extent, the achievement of the delivery of affordable housing is very much dependent on the delivery of market housing, as a large proportion of the annual supply of new affordable housing comes on the back of market housing, and is funded and delivered by the house building industry.

Options

Of the options given the HBF supports option 5. Whilst we would prefer to base the target in line with a Strategic Housing Market Assessment for the reasons stated above, in the current circumstances this is the most appropriate option. If supply remains constrained by increasing the target percentage for affordable housing and/or lowering site size thresholds actually exacerbates the under-provision of market housing. We regard an increase in housing supply as by far the most long term solution to housing under- supply and poor affordability thereby meeting the needs of all sectors of the community. Should more affordable housing be required, the selling price of the market housing will theoretically need to be increased in order to cover the costs of providing more as the developer gets the least returns from this affordable housing products. However, as you will be aware the sales price of new housing must also echo/reflect the second hand market price. Thus the only alternative is for a developer to try and reduce the land price (ie "the residual land price) which requires a landowner to accept a lower land price. Past experience shows that this will reduce the supply of suitable land onto the market (as evidenced when Development Land Tax was imposed) and hence reduce housing supply. This will ultimately widen the affordability gap.  Therefore, it is essential that an appropriate balance be struck in order to balance needs.

Furthermore, the HBF would recommend increasing the proportion of intermediate or discounted for sale market properties. Government policy appears to be to encourage home ownership and one way to do this would be to increase the proportion of shared ownership properties to be constructed to incentivise home ownership in the long term. The Council must be flexible when determining the mix of affordable housing tenures Whilst PPS3 supports the use of separate targets for the provision of social rented and intermediate housing, we would contend that this is intended to provide broad guidance across the plan area and not be a prescription for individual sites. A robust assessment of the capacity of sites to deliver the Council’s required tenure is needed. The DPD should allow for flexibility in the determination of tenure mix on individual sites, within an overall preferred mix across the Plan area, to reflect local circumstances and site viability.

Paragraph 2.3.16

The HBF is supportive of the monitoring requirements in this policy. These will inform the Council whether affordable housing targets are appropriate or too ambitious and allow the Council to decipher whether the policy is robust or in need revision.
2.7 Provision of Residential Care Facilities

The HBF supports Option 2. Accommodating the provision of residential care facilities within a wider housing scheme is a more sustainable method of delivery and it will ensure that the ageing population are not socially excluded. It will also embody PPS3's objectives for creating mixed-communities and also giving residents the opportunity to move throughout one community in their lifetime.

4.2 Provision of Open Space, Sport and Recreation Provision as Part of New Housing Development

Any provision of open space, sport and recreation provision must be directly related to the housing development to be in accordance with Circular 05/05. Therefore, the Council cannot seek to introduce additional contributions if there is no proven link between the impact of the development and the open space requirements. Therefore, the HBF supports the recognition by the Council in Option 1 that older persons housing schemes will not require open space provision. However, it cannot require new housing developments to provide open space elsewhere if “there is already sufficient quantity of open space, sport and recreation provision accessible to the proposed development to meet current needs and those that are expected to arise from this develompment.”

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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